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Background 
 
MyBnk is a charity who deliver financial and enterprise education directly to schools and 
youth organisations in London, the North West and North East. 
 
Since 2007 we have helped 60,000 young people learn how to manage money and start their own 
enterprise in over 380 institutions. Young people are at the heart of everything we do and we take 
a holistic approach to education, mapping our offering into a school’s curriculum and providing 
expertise to existing support projects. 
 
Our team is made up of teachers, youth workers and people who have worked in the financial 
sector. Together with young people we have created fun and interactive financial 
education programmes on topics such as saving, budgeting and university finance. 
 
MyBnk also provides enterprise experiences using real money, and trains young people to run their 
own in-school online saving and lending schemes. Our programmes: 
 

• Map to the existing secondary school curriculum in many subject areas including English, 
Mathematics, Business Studies, PSHEE, Citizenship and Work-Related Learning. 
 

• Follow the PFEG Guide of Good Practice and Ofsted recommendations on enterprise and 
financial education. 
 

• Target 3 out of the 5 aims set out by Every Child Matters & develop young people’s 
personal skills such as communication, teamwork, problem-solving and confidence. 

 

Response  
 
MyBnk is responding only to Question 1 and Question 6 in the context of financial 
education within citizenship. 
 

Question 1: Do you have any general comments on the draft Order 

As per our response to the Department of Education’s original consultation of 8th February, we 
remain very concerned as to the lack of examination, assessment and outcomes in relation to 
financial education in Citizenship.  

MyBnk fears that some schools will not enthusiastically and coherently engage with the subject and 
a mandatory requirement to provide such will be met at a minimum ‘tick box’ level rather than to the 
highest international standards that the new National Curriculum sets itself.  

In our view, effectively covering the necessary topics before any extension work can be between 
five and ten hours of teaching. Finding sufficient time in the school day should not be an issue. 
However, we believe the suggested content is unbalanced between Key Stage 3 and 4 and misses 
opportunities to link from Stage to Stage and into citizenship in general as per our response to 
question six. 
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The issue will be making sure those providing that education are sufficiently familiar with and 
enthused by the content, they are confident and know to engage, inspire and educate their classes. 

We believe there will be a time-lag to ‘train the teacher’ before the student may be trained, 
exacerbated by the uncertainty that has surrounded those teaching PSHE and Citizenship up to 
and over this consultation.  

It is highly likely the need for outside provision and support will increase in the next few years 
especially if schools choose to disapply the existing curriculum and introduce the new in 
September 2013. The same goes for Academies and Free Schools who opt out of the guidelines. 
This has implications for funding. 

These areas were identified as key areas affecting implementation of the new curriculum by 
teachers and interested parties in the original consultation submissions. The vast majority of 
respondents on citizenship also disagreed that subject level aims should left to teachers to design 
– 58% felt that outside organisations would be best placed to support schools and/ develop 
resources that schools will need to teach the National Curriculum. 

Question 6: Do you have any comments on the revised draft programmes of study or attainment 
targets for citizenship? 
 

MyBnk supports the revisions to topics to be covered relative to the initial version - in summary, we 
agree the curriculum guidance is significantly improved. 

Specifically at Key Stage 3 we recommend to add ‘considering needs and wants’ and ‘saving and 
borrowing’. Specifically at Key Stage 4 we recommend to add ‘Government Expenditure’ and ‘using 
foreign currencies’. 

We understand ‘head teachers and teachers (may decide) what is required to implement the 
national curriculum successfully and ‘G are best placed to decide which resources meet needs and 
secure them’.  

In our view the subject headings for Key stages 3 and 4 allow for but do not sufficiently guide to 
what is required to implement successfully. The headings are silent on the behavioural aspects and 
skills to be developed to promote positive personal finance.  

Key Stage 3 guides towards covering only ‘the functions and uses of money, the importance of 
personal budgeting, and managing risk.’ This is very brief guidance. 

We would suggest specifically covering the concepts of ‘needs and wants’ and what influences 
choice before moving on to personal budgeting. This would make sure that budgeting is more than 
just mathematics.  

Institutions, Income & Expenditure 

MyBnk agree with removing ‘a range of financial institutions’ from Key Stage 3 but we believe it 
relevant and useful at this age to facilitate the understanding of concepts of savers and borrowers 
and how banks intermediate these flows and are paid for those services. For perspective and 
inclusivity we would include religious finance practices and ethical banking concepts. 

The content suggested for Key Stage 4, ‘income and expenditure, credit and debt, insurance, 
savings and pensions, as well as a range of other financial products and services’ are 
comprehensive and relevant in our view. 



 

 

Policy: National Curriculum 
Final consultation submission, August 2013. 

 

 

www.mybnk.org             info@mybnk.org             020 7377 8770 
© MyBnk 2011. MyBnk is a company limited by guarantee No. 6215005, and a registered charity No. 1123791 

Substituting ‘Income and Expenditure’ guides towards the consideration of all forms of income 
including wages, benefits, gifts and interest. Credit and debt is appropriate but should build on the 
concept of savers and borrowers in Key Stage 3.  

Pensions 

MyBnk welcome the inclusion of savings and pensions.  

Pensions is a huge area to cover and includes the consideration of e.g. the potential benefit of 
‘forced’ savings, long-term savings and investment products, concepts of real and nominal assets 
and the risks and rewards associated with them. This extends to the tax system when contributing 
and drawing pensions, employee contributions, uncertainty in outcomes through the life of a 
decades-long product (not just the investment risk and return but also counterparty and legislative 
risk), and what influences annuity income when the pension comes to fruition. 

If tackled, considering all of the above, rather than in a ‘pensions are a good thing’ approach, this is 
a subject area that allows sophisticated extension to more able students. It is a timely inclusion 
given the advent of auto-enrolment pensions. Insurance likewise introduces key concepts of 
defraying risk against the cost of doing so and students will be exposed to real life examples at this 
age. We would keep the discussion of financial institutions to banks and insurance companies. 

Connecting with Citizenship 

However, in our view, there needs to be a clear link between personal financial education and the 
Citizenship curriculum to enhance understanding in both. Two clear links are through taxation into 
government expenditure and foreign exchange associated with concepts of the UK to the world.  

Income and Expenditure will of necessity include a discussion of taxation and national insurance. 
Linking personal income and other forms of taxation to the government expenditure financed 
through that taxation is something we at MyBnk cover within our Money Twist* programmes and 
we believe is vital to help young people understand how services are funded and the choices that 
need to be made. Good schools and good teachers will make that link but our view is here the 
Department for Education should be explicit in its guidance. 

These concerns are reflected in the original consultation submissions where the vast majority of 
respondents want to see this broadened out to include education about public spending. 

Foreign Exchange 

Foreign exchange may be covered within ‘functions and uses of money’ in Key stage 3. MyBnk 
utilises exercises in comparing similar goods in different countries e.g. ‘A Burgernomics’ index to 
introduce concepts of how goods are priced differently in different countries and invite 
consideration as to why that should be the case. We also offer a holiday budgeting exercise 
including choices to the young person.  

Covering these topics is a powerful way of understanding the economic factors that influence 
prices globally e.g. wages, real-world relevant budgeting exercises and good links to mathematics 
and to citizenship in general in considering the UK’s position in the world. 

Thirdly these topics help the teacher produce a coherent syllabus.  
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* What programmes do we offer? 
 
Money Twist: Arms young people with real life money skills through a series of hands-on 
workshops. Aimed at 11-16 year olds, the three session programme can be delivered in one day or 
over two/three separate sessions. 
 
MyBnk-in-a-Box: Young people are trained to run their own online and onsite school bank. A safe, 
accessible place to save regularly and borrow interest-free loans to set up enterprises. 
 
Uni Dosh: A targeted two-hour workshop for those about to leave school or college and 
considering moving on to university. 
 
Money Works: Empowers 16-25 year olds moving into independent living. This accredited three 
session workshop can be delivered in one day or over two/three separate sessions. 
 
Back My Business: A school-based enterprise experience using real money where young people 
are challenged to create businesses. They compete for 0% interest loans and MyBnk support them 
in making their idea a reality. 
 
Enterprise-in-a-Box: Step-by-step start-up toolkit for budding social entrepreneurs. Featuring 
exclusive ethical products and guides, these workshops take you on the journey of making a profit 
and a difference. 
 
Business Battle: From drawing board to market in one week, young people create, implement and 
evaluate their own business in a competitive environment using real money in a real marketplace. 
 

 

 


